MINUTES of 27th ANZACPE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
 HELD AT THE ST JOHN OF GOD RETREAT CENTRE, SHOALWATER. WESTERN AUSTRALIA

on Monday August 14th, 2017 at 3.00pm

PART ONE

1.0
Welcome: The President Judith Peterkin extended a warm welcome and opened the meeting with prayer

1.2 Greetings: Received from Roy Alexander, John and Margie Virgin, Roy Bradley, Ray Bloomfield
1.3 Attendance:  Cheryl Selvage, Dianne Bertolino, Heather Robinson, Anne Wieczorek,  Maureen Beattie, Annie Pfeffer, Alan Galt, Judith Dunbar, Eric Cave, Dan Murphy, Geoff Flynn, Les Underwood, Helen Vester, Helen Squire, Sue Westhorp, John McAlpine, Barbara Hall, Cathy Brown, Jenni Wegener, Bob Kempe, Robynne Malone, Bernadette Wurlod, Michelle Benjamin, Noela Fanshawe, Barbara Hall, Gwen Vale, David Larson, Wendy McKay, Helena Naif, Rosemarie Say, Val Riches, Andrew Somerville, Heather Somerville, Stephen Delbridge, Allison Whitby,  Gillian Henderson, Carina Lobo, Rosalind Sims, Kath Maclean, Carmen Karavda, David Dawes, Julie O’Brien, Frank Wortley, Mary Waterford, April Macneill, Shirley Nash, Judith Peterkin.
2.0 Apologies: Patricia Kelly, Peter Powell, Roy Bradley, Jeff May, Adrian Flemming,

Peter Williams, David Glenister, Paul Hueston, Amy Bell Fieki, Barbara Messner, Thay (can someone add the full name here) 
2.1 Memorial Minute for Rev’d Joan Dalloway given by Kath Maclean who spoke of 
Joan as a wise woman who embodied all aspects of CPE in her life.  Joan challenged supervisees to show courage and vulnerability. She always named the elephant, or platypus, in the room.  NZ colleagues then sang a song about love, knowledge and peace in recognition of Joan.
3.0 Confirmation of the Minutes of the 26th AGM held at the Gold Coast in 2016
Amendments were noted re spelling of some names, one extra apology and one association name.  Moved Judith Peterkin seconded Dan Murphy that minutes be accepted as amended.
4.0 Any Business arising from the previous AGM Minutes not included in agenda below

 N/A
5.0 REPORTS: 
5.1 President: Moved Judith Peterkin; seconded Eric Cave.  Judith was thanked for a very thorough report
5.2 Secretary: Shirley Nash thanked all who had helped her in this role noting that she had enjoyed her time a Secretary which was not an onerous role.
5.3 Treasurer: Cathy Brown reported:
· The Auditor is no longer able to do this task.   We will need to find another auditor.  Secretary to send a letter of thanks. 

· Insurance – all Member Associations now have similar or increased cover and the Insurance cost is lower.

· Cathy reported her use of Cloud accounting at $8 pm to make the accounting task easier.  
· This year’s Education in Supervision monies and payments had been transacted through the ANZACPE accounts. This could happen in future, if those running the Education in Supervision associated with the conference desire this

·  The Conference profit from Victoria and the Gold Coast, covered the loss from the NSW Conference.  
· ANZACPE pays an ICPCC membership $400 pa and has contributed towards bursaries offered for ICPCC conference attendees who need support.
The report was moved by Cathy Brown; Seconded Gwen Vale: Carried
5.4 Registrar – Dan Murphy thanked all member associations for their responses; which made the compilation of information easy.  Several copies of directories were circulated so any details needing to be amended might be done. The new Directory will then be added to the website.  
Moved Dan Murphy; seconded Michelle Benjamin
Carried
5.5 Professional Standards: Allison Whitby noted the good work done by John McAlpine in his liaison work of presenting drafts of Common Standards for ANZACPE Professional Standards to consider. All agreed
5.6  ICPCC: Jenni Wegener spoke in place of David Glenister, who is overseas.  Idiosyncrasies of working within Asian cultures meant notification of dates is not always timely.  Details and dates of the Asia Pacific Pastoral Care and Counselling Congress in Indonesia came in May with neither David nor Jenni able to attend.  Sarah Kinstead who has links in Indonesia agreed to attend as the ANZACPE representative.
SIPCC Society of Intercultural Pastoral Care and Counselling is another European based international organisation and discussions are happening with ICPCC re possible amalgamation.  The next ICCPC conference will be in Penang in August 2019.
Moved Jenni Wegener; Seconded Allison Whitby.  Accepted
5.7 Diana Goss Award: John McAlpine in consultation with Executive, agreed to be Chair of this committee in place of Peter Powell, who wishes to continue as a reader.   John reported on the process where the authors of the papers are not known by readers.  Four papers of great quality were received this year.  Professional presentation has improved and David Glenister received the 2017 award.  His paper will be read by Helen Squire at the Conference. Barbara Howard, Barbara Hall and David Oliphant have each been asked if their papers can be added to the website due to their merit.  David’s paper focussed a little more directly on the art of supervision.  Writers are encouraged to submit papers next year.
5.8 ANZACPE Website: Bob Kempe reported that the website is evolving. It has been accessed 3200 times from 26 countries this year.  All associations plus ICPCC now have links. Papers have been added and a conference report.  Bob is happy to have suggestions made – perhaps to make the website more interactive …or maybe a Facebook page for this kind of interaction.  Judith expressed thanks to Bob for his work
5.9 Report on ANZACPE Relationships and Affiliations:  was tabled by Bob Kempe.  It was also planned to look at the outcomes of the SCA Consensus Conference during the Conference.  Questions were asked about how far we want to go with affiliation and NSWCCPE reported that they are an organisational member of SCA
5.10 Consensus Conference on Spiritual Care in Health: Wendy McKay and Dan Murphy will report on this later in the conference.  
6.0
INSURANCE:  was dealt with in Treasurers Report
7.0 
ARCHIVES: Eric Cave reported that he will take Secretary’s hard copy of previous minutes to keep all materials together.  Les Underwood suggested ANZACPE consider money be allocated so all associations can utilise digital archives.  In NZ, a theological college offers safe keeping of hard copies. Cathy Brown, Cheryl Selvage and Eric Cave requested to prepare a motion for Thursday. 
First Part AGM completed at 4.45pm
2nd Part of 2017 ANZACPE AGM Minutes 
The AGM resumed commencing at 9:45 a.m. Thursday, August 17th, 2017
Welcome and prayer from President Judith Peterkin   
Attendance: Bernadette Wurlod, Anne Pfeffer, Allison Whitby, Julie O’Brien, Jenni Wegener, Judith Dunbar, Julie Fehlberg, Robynne Malone, Anne Wieczorek, Cheryl Selvage, Val Riches, Alan Galt, Rosemarie Say, Stephen Delbridge, Sue Westhorp, Mary Waterford, April Macneill, Michael Hertz, Kath Maclean, Rosalind Sims, Val Henderson, Eric Cave, Dan Murphy, Cathy Brown, Helen Vester, Barbara Hall, Peter Brown, John McAlpine, David Larsen, Wendy McKay, Carina Lobo, Dianne Bertolino, Helena Naif, Geoffrey Flynn, Gillian Henderson, Andrew Somerville, Heather Somerville, Judith Peterkin, 

Apologies: Shirley Nash

8.0 Appointment of an Auditor Cathy Brown reported that Stephen Blake from SMB ACCOUNTING PTY LTD has provided a quote for audit ($430 plus GST) and is recommended to be appointed as new auditor
Moved Cathy Brown

Seconded John McAlpine

Carried
9.0 Reports from Member Associations
Some additional highlights to written reports were presented: 
NZACPE have a number of supervisors retiring and are looking for new supervisors to be trained. All CPE programs are going well.
NSWCCPE:  Rev Alan Galt works closely with Sydney College of Divinity. Six supervisors have been accredited or reaccredited to level 1 & 2.   Four supervisors function at Level 1. CPE is going well. Mary Waterford presented this report with amendments made to the original report.
QICPE: Annie Pfeffer reported that they have a number of members whom they hope will enter supervisory training in the next couple of years.
ASACPEV: A note of thanks was given to outgoing Executive members: Jill Gray (Secretary), Trish Graham (Registrar), Tom Rose (Treasurer), Helen Squire (Vice President). Thanks to Carina Lobo for her role as President.
SANTACPE: Bob Kempe highlighted the Darwin CPE experience; a supervisor is required to assist with this program.  Encouragement extended to anyone who may be interested to contact Bob. Next year a unit may be jointly supervised by a Jewish Rabbi and a Buddhist monk. John Hewitson was unable to be present at the Conference this year.  (Greetings are to be passed onto John from ANZACPE)
ACPEWA: Wendy McKay reported that the association has an Acting Level 1 soon to be accredited as a Level 1 supervisor.  They have been very busy preparing for the ANZACPE Conference.
That all Member Association Reports be received
Moved Dan Murphy

Seconded Frank Wortley

Carried 

10.0 Election of Office Bearers
Secretary: Nomination of April MacNeill (NSWCCPE): Nominated by Barbara Hall; Seconded by Helena Naif.   

April McNeil elected.

Members applauded this appointment.
Registrar: Nomination of Peter Brown (NZCPE): Nominated by John McAlpine; Seconded by Val Riches

Peter Brown elected.

Members applauded this appointment

Chair Professional Standards:  Nomination of Allison Whitby (ASACPEV): Nominated by Annie Pfeffer; Seconded by Bob Kempe; Allison Whitby elected. Responded to with applause    
11.00 Reports and Evaluations from previous conferences:
A request, arising at the end of the last AGM, for a summary of Conference participant’ evaluations from the last 5 Conferences be distributed to members. In response, evaluations from the last 3 Conferences were received and circulated to Executive members and are now tabled and circulated at this meeting. 

12.0 Future Conferences 2018 Tasmania
A proposal was made that a representative from SANTACPE (Conference 2019) be the ANZACPE liaison member to communicate with the TASPE Conference Planning Committee to advise them on ANZACPE matters for the next Conference Bob Kempe was supported to be the liaison person.
New Zealand will host the Conference in 2020 and are open to where the Conference will be held.
13.0 General Business: Proposals from the Executive to the Supervisory Members
13.1 Proposal for Funding of Accommodation costs of Pre-Conference Accreditation Review and Refund Policy 
Level 2 Reviews
Rationale: The costs for the Reviews held Pre-Conference include the cost of accommodating the Review Committee members and the Executive members.  Each year, these accommodation costs are added to the Conference costs and covered by Conference participants.  With 11 reviews in 2017, the Executive proposed a more equitable way of meeting these costs. 

Amount of Levy on Conference Participants 
· Cathy Brown proposed: that within the Conference charges there be a levy of up to $150.00 per attendee, to contribute towards the cost of the Pre-Conference accommodation for Review Committee members and Executive. 

Pre-Conference Review costs over and above the amount levied

· The Accreditation Review work being the core business of ANZACPE, Cathy Brown proposed that the additional cost of the Pre-Conference accommodation be met with ANZACPE funds. Discussion led to an amendment from Dan Murphy that any reasonable excesses over and above the $150.00 levy on attendees be met from ANZACPE funds and be reviewed annually. 

For Review Candidates: 

· Candidates pay ANZACPE fees of $700 for accreditation, $600 for reaccreditation.  Included in this amount is $50.00 for administration (non-refundable)

· Candidates presenting for review pay their own pre-conference accommodation costs.

For Review Committee and Executive Members
· Review Committee members receive one pre-conference “free” bed and breakfast’ for their participation in each review on different days.
· Executive members receive one pre-conference “free” bed and breakfast, except where the accommodation has already been paid as per guideline above. E.g. If an Exec member is on a review on a Friday and then the Executive meeting is on a Sunday, both Friday and Saturday nights are paid. 

· Where a Review Committee member is obliged to arrive the night before a Review, due to limited flights schedules (e.g. NZ and WA), bed and breakfast is paid for that night also. 

· Spouses/Significant others of Review Committee members or Executive pay their own pre-Conference accommodation

· Where the accommodation cost is already included in the Conference fee (e.g. Sunday Night) no accommodation fee is paid.
Moved Cathy Brown statements as discussed and amended; Seconded Allison Whitby; 
Carried
Level 1 reviews conducted Pre-Conference
· Level 1 reviews remain the responsibility of the Member Associations

· Where a member Association request that ANZACPE Professional Standards arrange a Level I review Pre-Conference, the member Association is responsible for meeting the costs of the Pre-Conference accommodation and Review Room, as per guidelines above. 
· Honorariums for the Level I review will be according to the ANZACPE Level 2 honorarium schedule and the Member Association will meet this additional cost. 

· The Administration fee to be shared equally between ANZACPE and the Member Association

Moved Cathy Brown 
Seconded Allison Whitby
Carried
Level 3 Reviews Conducted Pre-conference
· Level 3 reviews will be conducted under the guidelines of the Level 2 Reviews above
Moved Cathy Brown

Seconded Allison Whitby
Carried
ANZACPE REFUND AND CANCELLATION POLICY
Refunds for cancellation or withdrawal from Pre-conference Review and/or Conference participation
Within 3 weeks of the Review or Conference
In the case of diagnosis of serious illness, accident or death of member or immediate family member: 

· The Review candidate forfeits the ANZACPE Administration fee

Where the cancellation or withdrawal is due to failure to complete written requirements or to have the written material in the hands of the Committee members by the due date, or for strictly personal reasons: 

· The candidate forfeits the ANZACPE Administration fee

· The candidate pays the cost of one night’s bed and breakfast for each member of his/her Review Committee, except where the Review Committee member is required to be present for another Review. 
The period leading up to three weeks before the date of the review or Conference commencement

· The candidate forfeits the ANZACPE Administration fee 
· Refund of Conference fees is made, depending on the refund policy of the Conference Planning Committee and the refund terms and conditions of the Conference venue.
The Executive will do further work on the refund policy above, to decide how best to address this, following a comment around the importance of travel insurance for Conference participants and Review candidates in the event of illness. It was difficult to review candidates when they were unwell.  
Moved Cathy Brown;

Seconded Allison Whitby;
Carried
Bob Kempe will then update the website with the Refund Policy including details of travel insurance. 

13.2 Proposal for funding of ANZACPE subscription for “Go to Meeting” software.
Cathy Brown proposed that ANZACPE subscribe to a Business Meeting platform subscription of $29 a month for easier management of communication between executive members and supervisory members.  This is the software we have been using for the quarterly Executive teleconferences under the generosity of Cathy’s husband’s business. We meet quarterly.  Member associations could also use the software, as well as Professional Standards, Diana Goss award discussion, other ANZACPE discussions, between members, supervisory groups, education in supervision.   Priority would be given to ANZACPE business.   We could have a booking service with member login access. Can have up to 60 participants.  

Appreciation for this proposal was expressed.  The possibility of using ZOOM as an option in the proposal was also discussed, as a very effective application for a larger number of people, to be further explored with Executive.  It was decided that we trial what we propose first then explore ZOOM further.
A vote of thanks is to be sent to Cathy’s husband for the use of his Go to Meeting set up

 Moved Cathy Brown
Seconded Andrew Sommerville;
Carried
Other proposals under General Business: 
13.3 Proposal that the Executive seek avenues for a legal Constitution. 
Eric Cave spoke to a rationale for moving towards an Association Constitution in response to a request from the membership for collaboration with other associations and a stronger voice in speaking with SCA and with the various Tertiary bodies.  It was moved that the Executive explore the possibility of ANZACPE registering as an association within New Zealand and Australia and bring a report and draft Constitution to the 2018 conference.

Moved Eric Cave
Seconded Jenni Wegener;
Carried
John McAlpine made a request for a friendly amendment to this proposal stating that he was not convinced we need a stronger constitution asking that we explore what we have been working on for the past 27 years with some slight changes to come up to what is required. 
Carried
13.4 A proposal regarding the Post-Conference Participant Evaluation Information. To ensure that the evaluation information reaches the Planning Committee of the next Conference in good time, Robynne Malone moved that the Hosting Association for the Conference forward a compilation of the information from the completed Conference evaluation forms to the ANZACPE Secretary within three months from the ending dates of the Conference. Barbara Hall seconded the motion. Carried

13.5 John McAlpine: spoke to the proposed motion to accept the draft common standards in principle agreeing to use the set of common standards, without expecting them to be perfect. After some discussion, the following statement was proposed, “That we agree in principle to this set of Common Standards; we encourage the seven-member associations of ANZACPE to adopt these Standards whilst allowing them to shape themselves in the process; and we agree to review them at each ANZACPE Conference.” 
Moved John McAlpine

Seconded Peter Brown

Carried
13.6
Website

Bob Kempe reported that in 2016 there were 3000 visits from 600 people; this year there have been 3200 visits from 530 people. People visiting represent 26 different Countries.   
Bob suggested two ideas:
1. The creation of a Members Page only to share ideas around supervision and group supervision.  
2. That we commence working more intentionally on including papers, resources, articles, a link in and build up a library - this could be a public page.
All agreed that Bob continue to work on this.  An expression of thanks was offered to Bob for his valued work. 
13.7 Michael Hertz proposed that the letter created and sent to the Consensus Working Party (including Cheryl Holmes, Cate Eve and David Dawes) be endorsed at this ANZACPE AGM and a copy of the letter to be included in the Minutes. Moved Michael Hertz

Seconded Dan Murphy

Carried
13.8 Judith Peterkin clarified that as ANZACPE has the responsibility for Level 2 accreditation, have we had discussions about Level 3 accreditation and does this level need to come under the authorization of ANZACPE.
John McAlpine volunteered his services to revisit Level 2 and Level 3 Standards of accreditation from various associations and to bring his work back to the next conference.
13.9 Cheryl Selvage proposed that ANZACPE authorize Rev’d Eric Cave to begin the process of digitization of the archival records of ANZACPE, (firstly by submitting two quotes to the executive, then upon their approval to commence digitization) to the amount of $5000.  A progress report to be presented at the 2018 ANZACPE AGM. 

Moved Chery Selvage

Seconded Cathy Brown
Carried
13.10 Education in Supervision Post Conference arrangements were outlined by Michael Hertz
13.11 Eric Cave offered Copies of SCA handbook.
14.0 Vote of thanks to ACPEWA
Bernadette Wurlod proposed a vote of thanks to the ACPEWA working party for a very successful Conference.  Michelle Benjamin responded.  Eric Cave followed with further thanks to Judith Peterkin as President.
The AGM Part 2 Meeting concluded 10.12 a.m.
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